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SUPPLEMENTAL NOTE ON SENATE BILL NO. 421

As Amended by Senate Committee on 
Assessment and Taxation

Brief*

SB 421, as amended, would make a number of changes 
in the motor vehicle tax, the in-lieu-of property tax imposed on 
most passenger vehicles.

The statutory assessment rate would be reduced from 
the current 20 percent to 18 percent in 2013, 16 percent in 
2014,  14  percent  in  2015,  and  12  percent  in  2016  and 
thereafter.

The "county average tax rate" used for purposes of the 
tax would  be increased over  the same four-year  period  to 
effectively  restore  that  portion  of  the  tax  that  had  been 
distributed to school district  general  funds prior  to tax year 
2000. Five mills of the current 20 mill school district general 
fund levy would be collected and distributed in 2013, 10 mills 
in 2014, 15 mills in 2015, and the 20 mills for vehicles would 
be fully restored beginning in 2016.

The current  15  percent  annual  depreciation  would  be 
decelerated  beginning  in  2013,  such  that  vehicles  would 
depreciate by 15 percent in the first three years only, followed 
by 12 percent in the next three years, and 10 percent in all 
subsequent years.

Finally,  the  current  minimum  tax  levels  of  $12  for 
motorcycles  and  $24  for  passenger  vehicles  would  be 
increased to $18 and $36, respectively, except  a grandfather 
clause  amendment  would  prevent  older  vehicles  (including 
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those  already  below  the  newly  proposed  minimum  tax 
thresholds)  from  receiving  a  tax  increase  above  the  prior 
year.

Background

The bill was supported by Chairman Les Donovan, who 
appeared  as  the  lead  proponent,  as  well  as  the  Kansas 
Automobile Dealers' Association. The proponents noted  the 
motor  vehicle  tax  cuts  enacted  in  the  mid  1990s  had 
stimulated new vehicle sales, and  this legislation would be 
expected to do the same. They also argued that increasing 
vehicle sales would tend to dramatically increase state and 
local sales tax collections.

Opponents  included  the  League  of  Kansas 
Municipalities,  and  Kansas  Association  of  Counties,  who 
expressed concern over the loss of  motor vehicle  revenue 
expected for local units of government.

The original bill was expected to increase local effort for 
purposes of the school finance formula, reduce receipts for 
local units of government, and slightly reduce receipts to state 
building funds ‒ with an overall decrease expected relative to 
current law in total motor vehicle tax collections. A fiscal note 
on the Senate Assessment and Taxation Committee version 
of the bill  (including the amendments) was not immediately 
available,  but  Senator  Donovan  noted  the  package  of 
amendments adopted was designed to mitigate some of the 
concerns expressed by opponents.
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